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HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL

EXPERT MECHANISM ON THE RIGHTS OF INDIGENOUS PEOPLES

                 SEVENTH SESSION, 7-11 JULY 2014, GENEVA

E nga mana, e nga reo, e nga maunga, e nga awaawa, e nga 

pataka o nga taonga tuku iho, tena koutou katoa.

To all expert colleagues, all voices, the mountains, the rivers, the treasure houses, greetings to all of you

Thank you,  Mr Chairperson for this opportunity to speak again as Commissioner Representative of the New Zealand Human Rights Commission. 

IMPLEMENTATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS DECLARATION ON THE RIGHTS OF INDIGENOUS PEOPLES
The Government announced New Zealand’s support for the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples in 2010. This positive expression of New Zealand’s commitment to human rights, has not yet been followed by a comprehensive implementation strategy to attain the goals of the Declaration.

However the recent adoption of the Human Rights Council’s Universal Periodic Review of New Zealand, and the Government’s response, provide a timely opportunity to make meaningful progress on indigenous rights.

Around a quarter of the 155 recommendations from the review, deal specifically with indigenous rights issues.  Over a third deal with human rights issues that disproportionately affect Māori.  These include: 
· constitutional issues; 
· consultation, partnership and Māori participation;  
· addressing poverty and inequalities in employment, health and education; and 
· combating  structural discrimination in the justice system.
The Government’s acceptance of the majority of these recommendations is welcome.  
The emphasis in the Government’s response, on its commitment to partnership to the Treaty of Waitangi (between the Crown and Māori leaders), is also particularly welcome. 

The Government accepted the recommendation, by Norway, to take concrete steps to implement the Declaration, noting that it would do so, focussing on the Treaty of Waitangi.

In order to create greater awareness of the Declaration amongst indigenous groups and the public, the Commission worked with the national Iwi Leaders Forum to produce a video resource explaining each article of the Declaration and its link to our Treaty of Waitangi. (See here: http://bit.ly/1LfFAxf) 

However, the commentary in much of the Government’s response suggests a degree of reliance on what is already being done, and a reluctance to move beyond that.  There has been criticism of the apparent lack of preparedness to really get to grips with the ‘hard’ issues, like indigenous self-determination, constitutional recognition and structural discrimination.  
We cannot afford to be complacent.  And we cannot ignore the reality that, despite many positive initiatives that are underway, Māori have yet to achieve equality in New Zealand.  Māori remain among the poorest, unhealthiest and most imprisoned in our country.  
The Declaration provides the standards that we need to constantly continue to strive for.  That is, the “standard of achievement to be pursued in a spirit of partnership and mutual respect”.

Thank you for your attention, sisters and brothers.

Nō reira, tēnā koutou, tēnā koutou, tēnā koutou katoa. 
Commissioner Karen Johansen,
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